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M I N U T E S:
The Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees of Shoreline Community College District Number Seven was called to order by Chair Jeffrey Lewis at 4:06 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building of Shoreline Community College. 

Chair Lewis opened the meeting by noting the passing of Professor Ken LaFountaine, calling Professor LaFountaine a man of emotion who evoked that in his students and co-workers.  He asked that the Board and those present at the meeting take a moment to recognize Professor LaFountaine and extend condolences to his family and those close to him.  Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson read from a Day-at-a-Glance article noting that a larger proportion of Native American students transfer from Shoreline to the University of Washington than from any other community college.  Chair Lewis proposed, in lieu of a moment of silence, that a round of applause occur in Professor LaFountaine’s honor.  
MEMBERS PRESENT:

Mr. Jeffrey Lewis, Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, Ms. Shoubee Liaw, Mr. Dick Stucky were present.  Ms. Gidget Terpstra notified the Board that she would be delayed, but planned to attend the meeting.  

Mr. Alan Smith represented the Office of the Attorney General.

CONSENT AGENDA:

The Consent Agenda motion for April was:

Motion 06:15:
The Board moved, seconded and unanimously approved the following sets of Minutes, representing both Regular and Special Meetings for January, February, and March 2006:

January 10, 2006*

January 23, 2006*




February 8, 2006*

February 14, 2006*

March 8, 2006*

March 15, 2006

March 29, 2006*

*Special Meetings associated with Presidential Search

OPEN COMMENT PERIOD:
There were no requests to speak.

TRENDS AND UPDATES:

Honors to Student Athletes 

Director of Athletics, Ms. Ken Burrus, introduced the Winter Quarter 2006 outstanding athletes for men’s and women’s sports.   Of the 19 athletes who moved into the post-season, 11 were sophomores, which he said was a significant improvement and retention and a direct result of the student success program. 

Students and Faculty Experiences in New Orleans, A Spring Break Mission to Help Rebuild after Katrina

Professors Linda Warren and DuValle Daniel, in addition to members of the College’s Rebel Alliance Club, Black Student Union and Hip Hop Club traveled to New Orleans over spring break to participate in post-Katrina hurricane rebuilding activities.  Six students were present at the Board meeting, representing the total 18 who went to New Orleans.   
Though much is left to be done, the professors and students characterized the trip as a priceless experience, which left them changed and thinking in a different way.  The students want to participate in further volunteerism opportunities, saying there is more to life than getting good grades and working for a paycheck. 

Professor Daniel mentioned a future fund-raiser which is planned and also a more extensive presentation about the group’s experience May 12 at a special session on campus.
Chair Jeffrey Lewis thanked students and professors for sharing their experiences.  
ACTION:  APPROVE UPDATE TO POLICY 5161, “CREDIT BY EXAMINATION:”
Dr. Andrea Rye, Interim Vice President for Student Services, provided background for this item. 

This policy has not been updated since 1988.  Shoreline has a new Policy 5162, “Credit for Prior Experiential Learning,” which has connections with Policy 5161.  Changes and updates were necessary to Policy 5161 because of the policy statement and procedural guidelines in Policy 5162.  These two separate policies will now be synchronized and aligned.
This policy will provide students with clear information regarding the processes that are in place to allow student to petition for credit either through examination or other modes of assessment and should assist in student enrollment and retention and shorten the time to degree for adult learners who are coming to college after years of work experience. 

Dr. Rye has worked directly with members of the Faculty Senate Council to update this policy.  The Faculty Senate members communicated with faculty in their respective instructional units to acquire feedback before the draft was presented in other venues.  The final draft of this policy was approved by President’s Leadership Team on March 13, 2006. 

Motion 06:16
A motion was made by Mr. Dick Stucky that the Board of Trustees approve updates to Policy 5161, “Credit by Examination.”

The motion, which was seconded by Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson, was approved unanimously by the Board, including Ms. Gidget Terpstra.

ACTION:  BUSINESS DIRECT TRANSFER AGREEMENT:

Dr. John Backes introduced Dean for Business Automotive and Manufacturing, Ms. Carla Hogan, to provide background for this item.

She explained that as a result of the work of members of the community and technical college system and the public baccalaureate institutions, an articulation agreement was jointly approved during the summer of 2003 by the chief academic offices of the public baccalaureate institutions (the Inter-institutional Committee of Academic Officers and the Executive Committee of the Instructional Commission of the Washington Community and Technical Colleges).
This agreement is designed for colleges that wish to develop degrees for students who desire to transfer in the area of business.  Degrees developed under this agreement follow the guideline of the Direct Transfer Agreement and all of its provisos outlined in the Inter-College Relations Commissions (ICRC) handbook. The transfer agreement ensures that a student who completes a Washington community college’s qualifying Associate in Business–DTA degree will have satisfied the lower division general education (or core) requirement and lower division business requirement at the baccalaureate institutions, subject to the provisos listed by the ICRC.
This articulated agreement for the business major is specific to public institutions; however, since the degree follows the statewide articulated DTA agreement and DTA is designated in the title on the transcript, it will be accepted for admission to private institutions in the same manner as any other DTA based degree.

Motion 06:17
Ms. Shoubee Liaw moved that the Board of Trustees adopt the Statewide Articulated Business Associate Degree Agreement.


The Board unanimously approved the motion, which was seconded by Ms. Gidget Terpstra.
INFORMATION:  PUB REMODEL UPDATE:

Executive Director of Campus Facilities/Safety/Security/Capital Projects, Mr. Randy Stegmeier, represented Vice President Beverly Brandt to provide this report.  Earlier in April, at the bid opening, there was only one bid submitted and it was significantly different than the cost estimate for viability of the project.  The College responded by working with the architect to review all the bid documents and PUB design to see what could be removed in order to make the project viable.  Just this morning, the architects are reporting that they will be ready on May 2 to reissue the bid documents.  A pre-bid walk-through for contractors will be held on May 10, the new bids will be opened on May 16 at 3:00 PM, right on campus rather than in Olympia.  
If an acceptable bid is received, Mr. Stegmeier said there will not be a significant delay to the PUB remodel, which is scheduled to be completed just prior to Fall Quarter 2007.  

On Monday, April 24, the City of Shoreline City Council met and approved the College’s Special Use Permit, which is necessary to begin a construction project in lieu of having an accepted Master Plan.   A building permit is still to be obtained.  

Ms. Kae Peterson reported that the Board will receive the final draft of the Environmental Impact Statement and the Master Plan to review at the May 24 Board Meeting, with the intent of taking action to approve the Master Plan in June.  If the Master Plan is not approved by July 1, the PUB project does not move forward. 
Interim President Lambert commended Ms. Peterson, Mr. Stegmeier and Vice President Brandt for their work to keep this project moving forward. 

REPORT:  PRESIDENTIAL SEARCH:

Presidential Search Committee Chair, Dr. Susan Hoyne, was out of town.  No report was given. 
REPORT:  WED RESTRUCTURE:

This report was presented by Executive Director for Workforce Programs, Ms. Rebecca Rhodes, who was appointed by Dr. Lee Lambert to chair the Workforce and Economic Development Restructure Task Force in January.                                                                                              
Ms. Rhodes reviewed the inclusive process employed to complete development of the restructure proposal.  Dr. Lambert set a tight timeline in anticipation of presentation of these recommendations for approval by President’s Leadership Team in April.  

Referring to the chart below, Ms. Rhodes pointed out the Grants and Contracts will be assigned to Academic Affairs for the short term.

	Destination Area
	Component formerly in WED

	Student Services
	· International Programs

· Running Start and High School Completion
· Youth Re-Engagement Programs (LCN/CEO)

	Instruction
	· Extended Learning

· College in the High School

· Government Relations and Grants Office 

· Professional Technical Education

· Workforce Programs


Dr. Lambert commended Ms. Rhodes and the Task Force for doing an outstanding job, which serves as an example of transparent communication.  By involving those affected by decisions to be included in the decision-making, accountability becomes part of the process. 

REPORT:  SCC CLASSIFIED:

Ms. Peggy Lytle was not able to be present due to her commitment to participate in the classified contract negotiations, which involve attending a state-wide meeting.  

REPORT:  SCC STUDENT BODY ASSOCIATION:

Associated Student Body President, Mr. Ellliot Newlin, began his report by briefing the Board on student involvement in current campus initiatives, including the Student Success Committee, technology fee protocol, and transportation (parking).  
As a result of decreasing enrollment, funding for the PUB renovation has decreased too, so the students are proposing to increase the students’ PUB renovation fee this coming year. The fee is currently $3.00 per credit up to 10 credits and the students are proposing that the fee be added to two additional credits, making the fee applicable up to 12 credits. The students also determined a parking fee could not be instituted at the same time as the PUB fees are raised. 

Mr. Newlin mentioned upcoming activities including the meatless barbecue, annual Student Government elections and SCC Splash, scheduled for Friday, May 12.  He also referred to the Foundation’s annual fundraiser, Bowling for Brains, which raised $3000, and featured 23 teams.
The College currently does not have a policy covering student grievances that are non-academic in nature.  Dr. Lambert clarified that the College has an anti-discrimination policy, which applies to students, faculty, staff and vendors, and a student discipline policy. After a brief discussion on student conduct, including application of the students’ code of conduct, Dr. Lambert proposed that this could be an item for discussion at a later date.

REPORT:  SCC FACULTY:

Professor Karen Toreson began her report by expressing her sorrow at the passing of Professor Ken LaFountaine.  She said she was glad the memorial service will be held on Shoreline’s campus.  
Continuing her report, she said faculty have expressed concern at the specter of Reduction-in-Force.  The budget is an issue that, as a College, everyone is working to come together to solve that problem.  The ultimate concern among faculty is what happens in the classroom and what happens to students.  She hopes faculty will continue to work on other ventures within the college.  Professor Toreson continues to hear over and over that faculty love Shoreline, are here for the students and want the College to be successful.  

REPORT:  SCC INTERIM PRESIDENT:

Interim President, Dr. Lee Lambert, began his report by expressing his sympathies at the passing of Professor LaFountaine, noting it has been a difficult past year for the entire College.  
Dr. Lambert referred to the Resolutions regarding Reduction-in-Force (RIF) which have been delivered to the Board members on behalf of the Federation and from the Faculty Senate, saying serious budget and enrollment issues must be addressed, and the process used to address them is critical, but must be practical, too.  Only the Board can take action on RIF.  The College can bring recommendations to the Board.  Currently, the College is looking at all appropriate options, and all parties are part of the discussion.  Dr. Lambert said the Board is likely to hear from the College in the coming month regarding a recommendation to the Board.  
Dr. Lambert continued that, again and again, many things which had not been dealt with over the past year must now be addressed.  An update on the budget reductions and projections on what may be cut next year will be brought to the Board in May as well as decisions on an enrollment plan.  Dr. Lambert explained that there is not a large window of time to reverse the enrollment downturn before the state implements a rebasing of the budget.  
On a positive note, thanks to Shoreline’s early involvement with alternative fuels and alternative vehicle technology, the College has been asked to become a founding partner in the Seattle Climate Partnership.  A core value is environmental responsibility and Dr. Lambert hopes this will be a model for community colleges.  He pointed to Odyssey Day, planned for October 13-14, 2006, as an opportunity to expand environmental education.  

One opportunity to increase FTEs is to implement an apprenticeship program at Shoreline.  More information about the feasibility of this program will be presented to the Board at the May meeting. 

On April 21, Shoreline hosted the Northwest Bio-Link Summit.  Over forty bio-tech leaders and government officials attended this event, which featured a keynote by former UW President Lee Huntsman.  Dr. Lambert credited Ms. Shoubee Liaw for her work to invite Dr. Hunstman to the Summit.  

April 21-25, Dr. Lambert and Ms. Liaw attended the annual AACC Convention in Long Beach, CA.  Of particular interest to Dr. Lambert were sessions on new presidencies and how to gain campus trust.  Major fundraising and how a president can cultivate long-term relationship with major donors was also of interest as was the importance of investing back into the College’s own staff by offering professional development opportunities and cultivating a strong professional development program.  
In conclusion, Dr. Lambert mentioned the work of the Spellings Commission, noting there will be future developments to report related to the findings of this commission. 

REPORT:  CHAIR, BOARD OF TRUSTEES:

During the Chair’s report, Mr. Jeffrey Lewis asked the trustees to report on activities over the past month.  Ms. Gidget Terpstra reported that the Bio-Link Summit was an inspirational message about the future.  She is proud of the possibilities for the future for Shoreline and where the College may be able to go with this initiative.  Ms. Terpstra also helped to christen the Red Cross Storage Facility, newly completed and located on the northeast corner of the campus.

Regarding the AACC Conference, Ms. Shoubee Liaw said of utmost importance is hiring a president who builds trust.  The president, board and college must have a vision of what education will be like in ten years.  She cited Bio-Link as an example of how Shoreline can be a top educational resource ten years from now.  On behalf of the College, she and Dr. Lambert were invited to be founding members of the Asian Pacific Islander Council, which has established a leadership academy with the opportunity to send a cadre of members each year to learn leadership skills.  

Ms. Edith Loyer Nelson attended the recent global warming presentation at the College, featuring U.S. Congressional Representative Jay Inslee.  While we are able to predict the effects of global warming ten to twenty years into the future, governmental awareness in addition to education is needed.  
On April 12, 2006, Shoreline’s Board members met with the members of the Edmonds Community College Board of Trustees.  This is the first time the two Boards have met and found they had much in common, including concern about the funding formula for community colleges, competition between fellow community colleges and the four-year schools and a vision for Snohomish County.  This was an opportunity to share ideas and find areas on which both Boards can work together. 

Regarding the RIF Resolutions, the Board has asked Dr. Lambert and the College to consider the alternatives, including the breadth of choices and to quantify the implications of those alternatives.

EXECUTIVE SESSION:
At 6:10 PM, Chair Lewis announced that the Board would take a ten-minute break and then reconvene in Executive Session for the purpose of reviewing qualifications of an applicant for public employment.  The Board expects to adjourn by 7:30 PM, at which time no action will be taken. 

Following adjournment of the Executive Session, the trustees will dine with the candidate at Arnie’s Restaurant in Edmonds, Washington.  
NEXT BOARD MEETING:

The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees is scheduled for May 24, 2006, beginning at 4:00 PM in the Board Room of the Administration Building.

ADJOURNMENT:

Chair Lewis adjourned the meeting at 7:30 PM.







Signed: _______________________ 








  Jeffrey P. Lewis, Chair

Attest: ______________________, 2006

________________________________ 

     Michele Foley, Secretary

